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Governing Body Minutes – August 22, 2023 

 

CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS, Topeka, Kansas, Tuesday, August 22, 2023. The 

Governing Body members of the City of Topeka met in special session at 6:00 P.M. with the 

following Councilmembers present: Councilmembers Hiller, Valdivia-Alcala, Ortiz, Emerson, 

Kell, Naeger, Dobler, Duncan, and Hoferer -9.  Mayor Padilla presided -1.  

Public comment for the meeting was available via Zoom or in-person. Individuals were 

required to contact the City Clerk's Office at 785-368-3940 or via email at 

cclerk@topeka.org by no later than 5:00 p.m. on August 22, 2023, after which the City 

Clerk's Office provided the Zoom link information and protocols prior to the meeting start 

time. Written public comment was also considered to the extent it was personally submitted 

at the meeting or to the City Clerk's Office located at 215 SE 7th Street, Room 166, Topeka, 

Kansas, 66603 or via email at cclerk@topeka.org on or before August 22, 2023, for 

attachment to the meeting minutes. 

AFTER THE MEETING was called to order Reverend E. Bernard Hurd, Jr., Calvary 

Baptist Church, provided the invocation.  

THE PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE was recited by meeting participants. 

A PRESENTATION on the Equity. Access. Shelter. (E.A.S.)Program was provided by 

Carrie Higgins, Housing Services Division Director. A short video was displayed on the program. 

Councilmember Kell asked if the Topeka Veterans Affairs (VA) Medical Center was 

considered a community partner providing program participants an opportunity to take advantage 

of benefits offered to veterans. He stated he believes the housing navigator should be someone 

who has gone through the struggle of being homeless.  
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Councilmember Valdivia-Alcala asked what the criteria was to become an outreach 

partner, and if important data was being shared between the City and its partners. She spoke to 

the importance of “wrap around services” and asked when these services would be in place. She 

asked Staff to consider the possibility of the program being even stronger if they would utilize the 

Built for Zero model concept; and if the City plans to apply for Federal funding grants. She 

expressed the importance of the City having a full-time dedicated grant writer.  

Councilmember Duncan asked if there was enough housing available to accommodate 

those on the wait list. 

Councilmember Ortiz expressed the importance of long-term case management and to 

make sure individuals as well as families are provided assistance.  

In response, Director Higgins stated the following: 

 

 The City plans to partner with more agencies and they will consider suggestions made 

by Councilmember Kell. 

 The only criteria to become a partner is the willingness to work with the E.A.S. 

Program. 

 They are actively working on the data sharing initiative.  

 It was unknown at this time if there was enough housing available; however, they 

continue to work with land lords to accept second chance renters. 

 

Rhiannon Friedman, Planning and Development Director, reported Staff continues to 

connect with other communities working on the same initiatives; and Staff continues to apply for 

grant funding until a full-time grant writer was hired.  

Freddy Mawyin, Chief Financial Officer, reported a full-time grant writer position was 

included in the 2024 Operating Budget and Staff was currently reviewing applications to fill the 

position.  
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Councilmember Duncan asked Staff to determine the average cost of the program for 

those on the wait list to help the Governing Body determine a matrix of funding needs that could 

be earmarked for the Program in the 2024 Operating Budget. 

Councilmember Hiller asked Director Higgins if she believes the City was the best 

organization to lead the Continuum of Care (COC) aspect of the Program along with serving as 

the hub for the HMI (Homeless Management Information) System data. She inquired if the City 

plans to consider the entire COC including homeless prevention, immediate action and follow up 

of the unsheltered population in order to really solve the problem.  

Director Higgins stated the City of Topeka was required by Housing and Urban 

Development (HUD) to use the HMI System as well as serve as the lead for the COC; therefore, 

in a lot of ways it make sense for the City to continue to be that data hub for COC services. 

However, partnering agencies are just as important to the process by working with the City 

collectively as well as the Homeless Prevention Team will approach the issue with an open mind 

of every possible scenario and build upon the resources already in place.   

Councilmember Valdivia-Alcala expressed her faith in City Staff and stated she believes 

Staff understands what needs to be done.  

 CONSENT AGENDA was presented as follows: 

 RESOLUTION NO. 9462 introduced by Councilmember Sylvia Ortiz, granting Leroy 

Ware an exception to the provisions of City of Topeka Code Section 9.45.150, et seq., concerning 

noise prohibitions, was presented. (Council District No. 3) 

APPROVAL of a Utility Engineering Contract NO. 51547 Amendment between the City 

of Topeka and Alfred Benesch and Company, in an amount not to exceed $74,800 for 

engineering services, was presented. 
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MINUTES of the regular meeting of August 15, 2023 was presented. 

Councilmember Naeger moved to approve the consent agenda. The motion seconded by 

Councilmember Ortiz carried unanimously. Councilmember Emerson did not vote due to 

technical difficulties. (9-0-0)           

PUBLIC HEARING 

 

To consider the establishment of the Eastgate Subdivision No. 4 Reinvestment Housing 

Incentive District (RHID) and adoption of the Plan, was presented. 

 

ORDINANCE NO. 20448 introduced by Interim City Manager Richard U. Nienstedt 

establishing a Reinvestment Housing Incentive District (“RHID”) for the Eastgate Subdivision 

No. 4 and adopting a plan for the development of housing and public facilities in the RHID, was 

presented. (City of Topeka Development Agreement No. 51545) 

Richard U. Nienstedt, Interim City Manager, stated approval would establish the City's 

first Reinvestment Housing Incentive District ("RHID") and adopt a development plan for 

housing and public infrastructure. 

Rhiannon Friedman, Planning and Development Department Director, reported the 

developer has requested the City establish an RHID to facilitate the construction of 23 duplexes 

with 46 units for affordable rental housing in the northeast quadrant of SE Rice Road and SE 10th 

Street. She stated after the public hearing was concluded, the Governing Body must take action to 

establish the RHID and adopt a development plan and ordinance. She noted the developer were 

present to for questions.  

Freddy Mawyin, Chief Financial Officer, reported similar to a TIF District, the increase in 

property taxes generated by the project will be used to reimburse the developer for a portion of 

the costs of the project, as set out in the development agreement. 
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  Mayor Padilla opened the public hearing and asked if there was anyone present who 

would like to speak to the matter. 

ShaMecha King Simms spoke on behalf of the Citizens Advisory Council and expressed 

concern with the process of addressing the blight of surrounding properties to the north and 

making sure those property owners are aware of the resources available. She stated she believes 

the Topeka Housing Study does not have enough data or statistics relating to the shifting balance 

of rentals.   

Upon no one else appearing, Mayor Padilla announced the public hearing was closed. 

 

Councilmember Ortiz spoke in support of the RHID and the much needed housing. She 

stated there was a plan in place to speak with the property owners to the north in regards to 

addressing the blight, and homeowners to the west support the development.  

Alfredo Vasquez, A&P Property Management, LLC, thanked Staff and the Governing 

Body for allowing him to utilize the RHID incentive for a development that otherwise would not 

have been possible. 

Councilmembers Dobler, Hiller and Valdivia-Alcala spoke in support of the development. 

 

Councilmember Ortiz moved to adopt the ordinance. The motion seconded by 

Councilmember Emerson carried unanimously. (10-0-0) 

The ordinance was adopted on roll call vote as follows: Ayes:  Hiller, Valdivia-Alcala, 

Ortiz, Emerson, Kell, Naeger, Dobler, Duncan, Hoferer and Mayor Padilla -10. 

RESOLUTION NO. 9463 introduced by the Public Infrastructure Committee comprised 

of Councilmembers Tony Emerson, Neil Dobler and Michelle Hoferer amending Resolution No. 

9385 to add to the 2023 FIRM program a project benefiting the Topeka Fire Department, was 

presented.  
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Richard U. Nienstedt, Interim City Manager, stated approval would add the Topeka Fire 

Station Alerting and Paging Project to the list of 2023 FIRM Program projects approved by the 

Governing Body on February 7, 2023. 

Braxton Copley, Public Works Director, stated the project cost requires approval by the 

Governing Body to hire a consultant to create project plans for the release of request for proposal 

bids.  

Randy Phillips, Topeka Fire Chief, provided an overview of the Fire Department Station 

Alerting and Paging System. He expressed the importance of approving the upgrade and 

replacing critical communication infrastructure to ensure public safety. He commended Staff for 

identifying other Fire Department FIRM projects that could be delayed in order to prioritize the 

project.  

  Councilmember Dobler moved to approve the resolution. The motion seconded by 

Councilmember Ortiz carried unanimously. (10-0-0) 

RESOLUTION NO. 9464 introduced by the members of the Public Infrastructure 

Committee comprised of Council Members Tony Emerson, Neil Dobler and Michelle Hoferer 

recommending approval of certain public infrastructure projects, was presented. 

Richard U. Nienstedt, Interim City Manager, stated approval would authorize the project 

budgets for the NE Kansas Avenue and NE Gordon Street Intersection Project 701064.00 and the 

SW Topeka Boulevard and SW 45th Street Turn Lane Project 601163.00. He reported both 

project budgets exceed $250,000 and are ready for construction.  

Councilmember Emerson moved to approve the resolution. The motion seconded by 

Councilmember Dobler carried unanimously. (10-0-0) 
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RESOLUTION NO. 9465 introduced by the Public Infrastructure Committee comprised 

of Councilmembers Tony Emerson, Neil Dobler and Michelle Hoferer amending the 2023-2032 

CIP and the 2023-2025 CIB to add Project No. 841107.00, was presented.  

Richard U. Nienstedt, Interim City Manager, stated approval would authorize cost sharing 

of the SW Auburn Road Improvement Project 841107.00 with Shawnee County utilizing 

Citywide Half Cent Sales Tax funds, and adding the project to the 2023-2032 Capital 

Improvement Plan and 2023-2025 Capital Improvement Budget.  

Braxton Copley, Public Works Director, stated the recent annexation of the USD 437 tract 

of land for the new middle school at SW 29th Street and SW Auburn Road was to the section 

lines, which are approximately the centerlines of SW 29th Street and SW Auburn Road, making 

the City responsible for maintenance of that portion of both roads. He reported Shawnee County 

was in the process of designing improvements of SW Auburn Road including the construction of 

a new roundabout at the intersection of SW Auburn Road and SW 29th Street. He noted the new 

section of road would be an urban 3-lane design with curb and gutter with a 10-foot wide shared 

use path on one side and a 5-foot wide sidewalk on the other.  He reported the estimated cost of 

the project was $5.5 million and the County was asking the City to pay $1 million of the project 

costs. He noted the Legal Department has prepared a contract stating that the City was 

responsible for maintaining the existing portion of SW Auburn Road to be paid for with Citywide 

Half Cent Sales Tax.  

Councilmember Dobler spoke in support of the project. He requested the City Manager 

direct Staff to draft an annexation plan for the properties located to the north and west in order for 

the City to take advantage of potential property tax revenue. 
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Councilmember Kell asked if this same type of situation has happened in other areas of 

the city. 

Director Copley stated there are many other properties around the city that would be 

considered the same situation. 

Councilmember Duncan referenced the many discussions that took place between the City 

of Topeka, Shawnee County and the USD 501 School District. He stated he believes the City was 

getting the better deal regarding the overall cost of the project. He asked the City Attorney to 

comment on the laws of annexation for municipalities.  

Amanda Stanley, City Attorney, reported State law can force cities to annex property to 

the middle of a street or road.  

Councilmember Dobler moved to approve the resolution. The motion seconded by 

Councilmember Emerson carried unanimously. (10-0-0) 

DISCUSSION related to the City of Topeka 2024 Operating Budget, was presented.  

Richard U. Nienstedt, Interim City Manager, stated the discussion would continue on the 

City’s Recruitment and Retention efforts and the General Fund reserve balance. 

Ernestor De La Rosa, Chief Diversity and Equity Officer, asked if there were any follow 

up questions on the Recruitment and Retention handout distributed at the August 15, 2023 

Governing Body meeting. No questions were asked by Governing Body members. 

Jacque Russell, Human Resources Director, provided an overview of the Recruitment and 

Retention services and goals with a total budget of $449,228. 

In response, Governing Body members asked for an update on the City’s intern program; 

in-service training initiatives; the City’s recruitment partnership with Washburn University; and 

the methods used to track why people leave employment with the City.  



08-22-23 

  354  

Director Russell reported the City continues to focus on summer internships for the 

engineering program at K-State and Kansas University with on-going communication upon 

completion. However, the Washburn University Police Cadet Program has been phased out. She 

stated in regards to in-house training, the Human Resources Department was now using Vector 

Solutions, an online training and risk management program that tracks employee training as well 

as utilization of the Linked in Learning Program with the Topeka Shawnee County Public 

Library. She reported an employee exit survey and/or an exit interview was conducted with each 

employee providing aggregate information to share with the City Manager and applicable 

departments. 

Bryan Wheeles, Topeka Police Chief, reported they are still utilizing the summer intern 

program with area colleges as well as regular trips to the state of Mississippi.  

Director Russell provided an overview of Risk Management services and goals with a 

total budget of $21,216.016.  

Freddy Mawyin, Chief Financial Officer, provided an overview of the history of the 

General Fund reserve balance and the purpose or reserve funds. He reported Staff was proposing 

to reduce the General Fund reserve balance from 27% to 24% in the 2024 Operating Budget.  

Councilmember Hiller asked for an update on the purchase of the Hotel Topeka at Center 

City. 

Braxton Copley, Public Works Director, reported the City was in the process of 

negotiation the terms and conditions with an asset manager that was familiar with the entire 

aspect of the hotel business. He stated the City was also in the process of having the mechanical, 

electrical and plumbing systems as well as the structural condition of the hotel inspected. He also 
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stated the City would continue to seek a responsible owner, and to the greatest extent possible the 

Hotel will remain open for business. 

Councilmembers Duncan inquired on the actual dollar amount of the 3% reduction in the 

General Fund reserve balance. 

Budget Manager Vaughn stated the General Fund reserve percentage will vary from year 

to year with each budget. The General Fund reserve balance in 2023 was 27% and the proposed 

General Fund reserve balance in 2024 will be 24% without spending reserve dollars. 

  Councilmembers Duncan and Dobler spoke in support of reducing the General Fund 

reserve balance for the purpose of paying one-time expenses. 

CFO Mawyin stated he would provide a list of items to the Governing Body that could be 

paid for with General Fund reserve dollars. 

Councilmember Ortiz asked for and update on the Sales Tax and Revenue (STAR) Bonds 

that were issued for the Heartland Motorsports Park.  

Councilmember Emerson requested a list of the large companies (MARS, Target 

Distribution Center, etc.) that would soon be added to the tax roll and generate additional 

property tax revenue. 

Councilmember Ortiz asked for a financial update on the Topeka Zoo. 

Budget Manager Vaughn reported the City will pay $2 million annually according to the 

master lease agreement; however, it was anticipated the City will begin to receive revenue due to 

the newly implemented Gage Park sales tax. 

Councilmember Duncan stated the City will only pay approximately $500,000 in 2023. 

Councilmember Dobler expressed his appreciation to Staff for their work on the budget.   
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Councilmember Valdivia-Alcala requested a report on Topeka Zoo financials be provided 

to the entire Governing Body. She expressed her appreciation to Staff for their patience and 

detailed explanation of the budget. 

Budget Manager Vaughn announced public hearings on the Revenue Neutral Rate for 

Topeka Metropolitan Transport Authority (TMTA) and the City as well as the City’s operating 

budget would be held on September 5, 2023, and approval of the budget would be presented on 

September 12, 2023. 

            DISCUSSION of possible amendments to the City's unlawful camping ordinance for 

consideration by the Governing Body, was presented. 

Richard U. Nienstedt, Interim City Manager, stated he requested that the City Attorney 

prepare possible options for amending the City’s current Camping Ordinance to be considered by 

the Governing Body.  

Amanda Stanley, City Attorney, referenced (Attachment A) a Memo dated August 11, 

2023, concerning possible camping ordinance amendments and the Legal landscape, included in 

the agenda packet. She stated there are also several attachments demonstrating the legislative 

history included in the agenda packet. She reported on various case laws associated with the issue 

specifically as it relates to the Eighth Amendment. She also referenced (Attachment B) a 

Supplemental Memo dated August 22, 2023, concerning the 500 foot buffer ordinance proposal 

distributed via email to the Governing Body and included in the agenda packet. She stated it was 

important to have the law applied equally to all similarly situated land to accomplish the 

legitimate governmental interest of safety for pedestrians. She expressed the importance of the 

legislative record being clear on the important governmental interests being protected. She 

highlighted the following ordinance proposals for consideration:   
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1. Proposal to ban camping in public areas of established neighborhoods. 

2. Proposal to limit camping in certain areas to no longer the 10-Days. 

3. Proposal to ban camping within 500 feet of a trail or sidewalk.  

4. Proposal to ban camping on public property from 7:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. daily.  

 

Seth Waggoner spoke on behalf of Downtown businesses in support of the enhanced 

camping ordinance and the importance of enforcement.  

Councilmember Kell asked if there was a current ban on living in a Recreational Vehicle 

(RV) within city limits. 

Dan Warner, Planning Division Director, stated this would be treated as a second dwelling 

unit through zoning enforcement action. 

Councilmember Dobler thanked City Attorney Stanley for drafting his proposed 

ordinance. He stated after viewing the map distributed by the Planning Department he believes 

500 feet from any trail system makes sense, however, not for sidewalks. He stated he would 

propose the ban for sidewalks be narrowed down to 30 to 40 feet in residential areas. 

Councilmember Valdivia-Alcala stated she has agreed to be co-sponsor the ordinance 

proposed by Councilmember Dobler. She asked if the Kansas River Levee and riverbanks need to 

be included in the ordinance in order to address the displacement of encampment residents.   

City Attorney Stanley reported camping was already prohibited in the Kansas River Levee 

area. She stated Staff will provide various map scenarios and research authority along the Kansas 

River.  

Councilmember Kell requested to include public owned property in the ordinance. 

Mayor Padilla requested an overlay of where current encampment sites are located to be 

included on the maps. 
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Councilmember Duncan referenced the proposed Shawnee County Home Rule Resolution 

included in the agenda packet, implementing a complete camping ban in Shawnee County. He 

expressed concern with the ban pushing the unsheltered population into the various cities of the 

county. He spoke in support of the ordinance proposed by Councilmember Dobler and suggested 

placing a 7-day limit on the number of camping days allowed. He also suggested including a 

definition of the term “neighborhood” as it relates to public safety. 

City Attorney Stanley reported Case Law defines the term “neighborhood” as “you know 

when you see it.”  

Councilmember Hiller referenced laws already in place related to trash, public indecency, 

vicious animals etc. She proposed to totally ban camping on public and private property with the 

exception of organized camping grounds; if permission was granted from the property owner; and 

permission would never be granted in the other areas as proposed. She encouraged the City of 

Topeka to sync their laws with Shawnee County, including all procedures in dealing with the 

unsheltered population. She noted the Planning Department would soon propose an accessory 

structures ordinance enabling the City to address certain living situations (RVs, tiny homes etc.). 

Councilmembers Naeger and Dobler expressed the importance of ensuring the authority 

was clearly defined and extend the ban to the Kansas River area if possible as it relates to public 

safety. 

Councilmember Ortiz spoke in opposition of allowing camping with permission and 

provided a detailed explanation of a situation in District 3 as to why she would not support the 

proposal.     

Councilmember Valdivia-Alcala stated she concurs with Councilmember Ortiz and would 

not support allowing camping with permission. She expressed the importance of the Governing 
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Body staying on the current path and not delaying action any longer. She noted that she received 

a map of current encampment sites from the former City Manager and if needed, she could 

forward it to the Governing Body and Staff.  

 

Councilmember Kell spoke in support of not being too restrictive as it relates to routine 

recreational camping for families in residential areas. He expressed the importance of helping 

businesses deal with homeless situations as well as what continues to happening in the streets. He 

suggested they consider banning panhandling at high traffic intersections. He requested the City 

Attorney ensure all police officers on all shifts are trained on the new laws when implemented. 

Councilmember Emerson questioned how the City could effectively enforce this type of 

ban as there are neighborhoods without sidewalks as well as other areas of the city.  

Councilmember Dobler commended the Governing Body for having good discussion on 

the ordinances proposed, and reminded the Body they must start on a solution that ties to public 

safety and keep it simple to understand and enforce. 

Councilmember Valdivia-Alcala stated there is always a level of homelessness that cannot 

be resolved. She thanked the Governing Body for having the deep and difficult discussion on the 

subject matter. 

Councilmember Ortiz suggested they include language that would prevent the same 

person from returning to the same location i.e. habitual violators.  

City Attorney Stanley stated every city struggles with enforcement. She suggested that 

penalties could increase with a more severe offense for habitual violators. She stated she would 

research the options and report back to the Governing Body.  
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Councilmember Hiller expressed the importance of property owners being held 

responsible for what they are allowing to take place. She stated she believes they need to figure 

out a more comprehensive solution that ties in with the property maintenance code.  

 

Mayor Padilla suggested all additional comments or suggestions be sent to the City 

Attorney and City Manager. He stated he concurs with Councilmember Emerson as it relates to 

the ability of enforcement. He spoke in support of the efforts of the “Clean Team” and expressed 

the importance of securing private partnerships if they want to succeed with the initiative.   

PUBLIC COMMENT was submitted via email by Betty Phillips. (Attachment C) 

 

ANNOUNCEMENT BY THE CITY MANAGER, MAYOR AND MEMBERS OF THE 

COUNCIL; 

Richard U. Nienstedt, Interim City Manager, provided an overview of the efforts the City 

as an employer was doing for its employees during the extreme heat conditions. He urged the 

Governing Body to request a joint public meeting with the Shawnee County Commissioners to 

discuss common interests such as the unsheltered population and the future of the Hotel Topeka 

at Center City. 

Councilmember Hiller spoke in support of the City meeting with the County to begin the 

tough discussions. She announced the Get Down in T-Town event on August 28, 2023, at the 

Brown vs Board Mural located near SE 15th and Monroe Streets. 

Governing Body members commented on the extreme hot weather conditions and the 

importance of taking care of family members, the elderly and pets. 

Councilmember Kell encouraged citizens to educate themselves on the new city council 

candidates prior to the November election.   
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Councilmember Naeger announced the new art exhibition "There Is a Woman in Every 

Color: Black Women in Art" at the Mulvane Art Gallery. She also announced the upcoming art 

exhibition “Do Pi Ka: Land Acknowledgement” from September 8 through November 26, 2023, 

at the Topeka Shawnee County Public Library.  

Councilmember Dobler encouraged residents to support the Kansas Children’s Discovery 

Center. 

Councilmember Duncan announced he would host “Open Hours” at Fairlawn Plaza on 

August 24, 2023.  

Councilmember Hoferer congratulated Topeka’s Top 20 under 40 honorees sponsored by 

the Jayhawk Area Council.  

Amanda Stanley, City Attorney, recognized Chief of Prosecution Kelly Trussell and 

Associate Attorney Brigid Markey for their great accomplishments in spear heading the City’s 

domestic violence program. She stated they truly understand what was involved with the process 

and the needs of the victims.  

Mayor Padilla asked for a round of applause for the City’s Prosecution Team and their 

successes. 

Councilmember Emerson moved to recess into executive session not to exceed 40 minutes 

for consultation with the city attorney to discuss attorney-client privileged matters regarding 

current litigation on multiple matters as justified by K.S.A. 75-4319(b)(2).  The open meeting 

will resume in the City Council Chambers.  The following staff was requested to assist the 

Governing Body in its deliberations: City Attorney Stanley. The motion seconded by 

Councilmember Naeger carried unanimously. Councilmember Ortiz voted “no.” Councilmember 

Duncan abstained. (8-1-1) 
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Following a 40 minute time period the meeting reconvened into open session, and Mayor 

Padilla announced no action was taken during the executive session. 

NO FURTHER BUSINESS appearing the meeting adjourned at 9:52 p.m. 

 

 

(SEAL) 

Brenda Younger City Clerk 
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